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MINUTES of the meeting of the ROADS AND TRANSPORT SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held in the Council Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich on Tuesday 17 January 2006 at 2 pm.

PRESENT:

Mark Bee – Chairman

Russell Harsant – Vice Chairman

Peter Beer, Rosemary Clarke, John Goodwin, Paul Hopfensperger, Sandy Martin, Julian Swainson,  David Thomas and David Wood.

Portfolio Holder, Guy McGregor attended the meeting.

Colin Hart, Vice Chairman Resources, Finance and Performance Scrutiny Committee  attended the meeting.

1. Declarations of Interest And Dispensations

No declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.

2. Pre-Cabinet decision scrutiny of budget savings

The Committee considered report RT06/01 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to consider the robustness of the proposed budget savings. The Committee was advised of the budget process and agreed to focus on appendices F and G as these contained the proposals that were specific to the Committee’s responsibilities. The Committee was reminded that it’s role was to comment on the proposals rather than to decide whether to supported them or not.

The Committee did not make any comments on Appendix F. The Committee considered the items detailed in Appendix G(i) on an individual basis.

(a) Workforce Efficiency Savings

The Committee was advised that savings could be achieved as there were resources available in CSD to undertaken support services work.  Additional reduction in staff costs had also resulted from the transfer of work to an agency and following the reorganisation of supervisory support. The Committee accepted these savings.

(b) Procurement & Cost Efficiency Savings

In response to questions and comments the Committee was advised that savings in running costs had been achieved by upgrading the IT system. It was also advised that meetings would be arranged during the normal working day and at suitable locations with a view to reducing travelling costs. Some meetings would be evaluated to determine whether there was a needed and whether officers needed to attend. The value of the current contingency fund was £50,000. The Committee accepted the savings that had been proposed.

(c) Income Efficiency Savings

The Committee was advised that saving would be made by transferring responsibility for some bridge repairs in the west of the county to the Environment Agency. The Committee accepted the proposals.

(d) Other Savings

The Committee considered Other Savings identified detailed in appendix G(i). The Committee was concerned that ceasing planned traffic counts could have an impact on the council’s ability to justify schemes in the Local Transport Plan (LTP) and to provide evidence for major developments. The Committee was advised that there could be an impact on funding, but that data could be available from other sources such as government statistics which could reduce the risks that had been identified. Where traffic counts were required, it was confirmed that resources could possibly be redeployed from other areas to undertake this work. The Committee wished to be provided with additional information on traffic counts and the impact that that the proposals would have on future proposals.

In response to questions and comments on the proposal to reduce maintenance of electrical equipment, the Committee was advised that the responsibility for repair of street lights in villages was often the responsibility of parish councils and not the County Council. It was also advised that the Council would continue to replace lamps based on the age profile of the lamp. A comment was made that the Council should ensure that any reduction in maintenance did not expose the Council to additional legal claims. A further comment was made that the Council should work smarter by ensuring that when changing bulbs in lanterns that a general inspection of the column could also be undertaken to identify any additional work that needed to be made. A specific question was raised concerning the progress made on the replacement of square section light bulbs and it was agreed that the Committee would be provided with this information at a later date.

The Committee considered that there was a themed link between the proposals in items 10, 11, 13 and 15 in that they all proposed reductions in maintenance provisions. The Committee was reassured by responses to questions and comments that the impact of delaying maintenance would not have an affect on the structural safety of bridges. The maintenance in the main referred to cosmetic repairs to broken bricks etc. However, the Committee did observe that any delay in carrying out this work could have an impact on the costs incurred in future years.

The Committee considered the proposal to reduce the maintenance of footpaths. It was concerned that there could be an implication on safety and in particular when they footpaths were used mainly by elderly people or young people. A comment was made that the proposals may have a greater in rural areas than in urban areas. The Committee requested that further information be provided on the criteria used to select particular pavements that would not be repaired given that traffic counts were being reduced. It queried whether decisions would be taken based on usage, the category of person using them or some other criteria. It felt that it needed this information in order to provide reassurance that the Council would not be exposed to additional safety issues or insurance claims. The Committee was reassured that the downgrading of maintenance would not affect the Best Value Performance Indicator as this only relates to 7 % of all footpaths.

The Committee expressed its concern about the proposal to reduce environmental and safety maintenance. There was particular concern, given the recent climate changes that there was still a need for grids to be cut in grass verges to avoid the possibility of local flooding. There was also concern about the number of roads signs on individual poles and a suggestion was made that these should be rationalised. It was recognised that this was a large exercise to be undertaken, but was one that could have benefits in the longer term. The Committee’s main concern was the proposed delay in repainting road markings and white lines on the road which had been identified as an additional risk to road safety. The Committee was advised that there was a risk involved in making savings in any area and it was suggested that the Committee consider a specific report on risk management at a future meeting. The Committee agreed that it could not support this savings proposal and requested the Portfolio Holder to reconsider this item in light of the comments made by the Committee.

The Committee raised varying degrees of concern about the proposal to reduce maintenance of roads. A comment was made that any reduction in maintenance would reduce the standard of the roads and that this would have an impact on revenue expenditure in future years as the cost of repairs will be greater. A suggestion was made that consideration should be given to prudential borrowing in order to ensure that the current standards of the roads were maintained, but recognised that by doing so it could increase council tax bills for residents in future years.

The Committee was advised that the legal definitive map project team had cleared a significant volume of the backlog of claims and that as a result, the team was now able to deal with claims on an ongoing basis. As a result, it was possible to reduce the staffing numbers to those levels described in the report. The Committee considered the saving obtained by losing the senior solicitor post could be classified as work efficiency savings, and it was agreed that the schedules would amended to reflect this before being considered by Cabinet. 

A comment was made that reducing the level of surveys and inspections on roads and pavements may impact on the ability to plan future workloads.

The Committee considered savings identified in Appendix G(ii) under transport integration. 

(a) Workforce Efficiency Savings

The Committee agreed that the workforce efficiency savings was a good example of review and efficiency savings brought about by a cross party working group. 

(b) Procurement & Cost Efficiency Savings

The Committee was advised that it was the Council’s intention to focus more on effective marketing, this could be achieved by making more use of Information Technology facilities and to encourage operators to undertake a more active role in this area. The Committee was advised that the 0.5 Full Time Equivalent saving detailed in item 5 should be deleted.

In response to a question concerning savings in school transport, the Committee was advised that the Council would only be withdrawing the transport it had provided where improvements had been made to pavements etc. so that it was now safe for children to walk or cycle to school.

(c) Income Efficiency Savings

The Committee was advised that that there were constraints on increasing fares on routes such as Park & Ride services especially where these competed with commercial services. It was also stressed that whilst cost was a major consideration for users, a high quality service encouraged use and recent increase in fares on park & ride services had not lead to a corresponding reduction in users. A suggestion was made that approval should be given to allow annual increases in bus fares as this would provide a stable mechanism.

The Committee identified that there was a risk that young people would not stay on at school or undertake further education if there were increases in the bus fares levied on post 16 school transport.

(d) Other Savings

The Committee was concerned about the proposal to withdraw a number of contracted bus services in both urban and rural areas. The Committee was advised that no decision had been taken on which services would be withdrawn. Careful consideration would be given to all aspects including, cost of provision, number of passengers, frequency of service, whether Sunday services should be provided or night time services before any decisions were taken.  A number of comments were made supporting the new successful bus service number 521 that had been introduced between Halesworth and Southwold.  The Committee agreed that there could be other opportunities and options available in providing transport for members of the public. 

The Committee expressed its concern about buses travelling around Suffolk that were always empty but recognised in rural areas that this was often the only means of transport for residents without cars.  The Committee requested that more details should be provided in the Committees Information Bulletin about Dial-a-ride schemes and details of routes that were being affected by the proposals to withdraw a number of contracted routes.

Decision: The Committee agreed that:

(a) savings could be made in areas identified in Appendices G(i) and G(ii) of the report whilst not supporting them at this stage.

(b) the Portfolio Holder should be asked to reconsider the proposal to reduce environmental and safety maintenance as this had been identified as having an impact on road safety.

(c) the Director of Environment and Transport provide the Committee with additional information on traffic counts and the impact of the proposals to cease this operation.

(d) the £50,000 savings outlined in item 14 of Appendix G(i) should be included in Workforce efficiency savings.

(e) additional information should be provided in the Information Bulletin about the Dial-a-ride schemes and the number of contracted bus services that were being withdrawn.

Reason for decision: The Committee accepted that based on the information provided that savings could be made under the headings detailed in the appendices to the report.

Alternative options: The Committee did feel able to provide any alternative options.

Declarations of Interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

The meeting closed at 4.50 pm
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